MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CITY HALL, Fifth Floor
6801 Delmar Blvd.
University City, Missouri 63130
August 8, 2016
6:30 p.m.

A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER
At the Regular Session of the City Council of University City held on the fifth floor of City 
Hall,                         on Monday, August 8, 2016. Mayor Pro Tem Michael Glickert called the meeting to order at 6:31 p.m.
B. ROLL CALL 
    In addition to the Mayor Pro Tem, Michael Glickert, the following members of Council were 
present:



Councilmember Rod Jennings




Councilmember Paulette Carr 




Councilmember Terry Crow                                         




Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson

Also in attendance were Mayor Shelley Welsch via Skype, and the City Manager, Lehman Walker. 
C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Mr. Walker requested that Bill No. 9286, under Unfinished Business, be withdrawn from the Agenda.  

Councilmember Glickert requested that on Resolution 2016 – 21, Attachment A the Delmar Boulevard Projects:  $3,000 be removed as it duplicated an item on previous Resolution 20160-020.
Mayor Welsch made a motion to approve the agenda as amended and was seconded by Councilmember Carr.

Voice vote to approve the agenda as amended carried unanimously.
D. PROCLAMATIONS
E. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
1. July 25, 2016 Regular session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Smotherson, seconded by Councilmember Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.
2. July 29, 2016 Special session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Jennings, seconded by Mayor Welsch and the motion carried unanimously.
F. APPOINTMENTS to BOARDS & COMMISSIONS
G. SWEARING IN to BOARDS & COMMISSIONS
1. Donna Leach was sworn in to the Historic Preservation Commission in the City Clerk’s office.
2. Jen Rieger was sworn in to the Loop Special Business District in the City Clerk’s office.
3. Dorothy Merritt was sworn in to the Senior Commission in the City Clerk’s office.
H. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (Total of 15 minutes allowed)
Frank Ollendorff, 8128 Cornell, University City, MO

Mr. Ollendorff stated that he checked with the Missouri Police Chiefs’ Association and said that the City has until July 9, 2021 to complete any physical improvements that are necessary for accreditation and that the law setting this deadline is being held in abeyance pending the Court's ruling on a municipal challenge to its constitutionality.

     He stated that he also believed it would be in the City's best interest to restore the incumbent Solid Waste Superintendent since Council retained this position in the budget and compensation ordinance.  

I. PUBLIC HEARINGS

J. CONSENT AGENDA

K. CITY MANAGER’S REPORT

1. Approval of the Janet Majerus Park Master Plan.

Councilmember Jennings moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Carr.

Councilmember Smotherson questioned whether the walkway would be replaced with concrete or asphalt?  Mr. Walker stated the recommendation is for the walkway to be replaced with concrete, similar to the new trail at Millar Park.  Councilmember Smotherson asked whether the walkway at Lewis Park was concrete or asphalt.  Mr. Walker stated  that it is asphalt.  Councilmember Smotherson asked if staff could explain the rationale behind their recommendation of concrete for Majerus Park.   Sinan Alpaslan, Director of Public Works and Parks, explained that although it was staff's belief that concrete is a better product because of its longevity and low maintenance, the asphalt trail at Lewis Park was selected based on available funding, bid proposals and public comments made during the public planning process.  The same criterion was followed with respect to Millar Park. The function of the trail is also a consideration and for walking or jogging a product which produces less reaction to the human body is preferred.
     Mr. Alpaslan stated that Majerus Park is non-ADA compliant and from an engineering standpoint concrete is the preferred standard to accomplish this requirement, specifically because this location has slopes. Another way to approach this would be to use a concrete edge with an asphalt filling to prevent the asphalt from breaking off around the edges. Another good product would be a concrete base with asphalt on top, but in this case it would exceed the funds allocated in the grant.  

Mayor Welsch stated that she supported the Parks Commission's recommendation to use concrete since the initial cost might be more but the long term maintenance of concrete will be much cheaper for future administrations.  The City has received complaints about the condition of the asphalt walk-way at Majerus Park.  Asphalt is not as safe for as long because of the way it wears and  concrete is more environmentally sustainable.
Councilmember Smotherson asked Mayor Welsch if it was her belief that there would be future problems with the asphalt at Lewis Park. Mayor Welsch stated her recollection is that this same conversation occurred during the Lewis Park project, but the funds allocated in the grant for this park dictated the use of asphalt instead of concrete.  
The voice vote on Councilmember Jennings' motion carried unanimously.    

2. Approval to authorize the City Manager to purchase de-icing road salt from the City of Chesterfield for $39,384.00 to be delivered/hauled by Beelman Logistics, LLC for $6,256.00 with both services being provided under the City of Chesterfield Salt Co-op per their 2016-1017 rates 

Councilmember Jennings moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Smotherson.

Councilmember Crow stated that although he does not have a specific problem with this item; he was concerned that he had not received the bid document attachments outlined in Council's cover sheet.  

Mr. Walker requested that this item be rescheduled to the next meeting so that staff could provide Council with the attachments.
Councilmember Crow made a motion to postpone this item to the next meeting was seconded by Councilmember Carr and the motion carried unanimously.  
3. Approval to change liquor license type for Dewey’s Pizza, 559 North & South Rd.
Councilmember Carr moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.
4. Approval of Picnic Liquor License for Kol Rinah

Councilmember Carr moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.

5. Approval to grant the City Manager authority to sign a contract with Ross & Baruzzini to review Police Facility Space Needs Analysis.

Councilmember Jennings moved to approve and was seconded by Mayor Welsch.

Councilmember Carr asked Mr. Walker if a representative from Ross & Baruzzini was present at tonight's meeting.  Mr. Walker stated that he did not believe there was a representative present.

Councilmember Crow asked Mr. Walker if there was any provision in the contract that gives Council the authority to contact Ross & Baruzzini directly.  Mr. Walker stated that although there is nothing in the contract that would prohibit Council from meeting or talking with them, staff has made the recommendation that there be one contact person.

Councilmember Crow stated that while he agrees that a member of staff should be the point of contact, there is a difference between having access and the authority to elicit Q & A from the consultant, which Council has addressed concerns about.  It is necessary for members of Council to have direct access, to ensure they are getting the desired level of cooperation and that every question is answered.  He stated that since there already appears to be a handwritten amendment to the contract, the same could be done with respect to his request, because a motion to amend is only going to end up in a tie vote and subsequent questions or doubts about utilization of the consultant.  
     Councilmember Crow made a motion to amend the contract to include language allowing Council to have direct access to the consultant on an as-needed basis.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Carr.

Mayor Welsch stated that the purpose of this report, which the majority of Council approved, was to get an unbiased analysis of the assumptions made by Chiodini.  So, the only way she could support this amendment is if the language is precisely worded to state that while Council has a right to ask questions, they do not have the authority to direct the work performed by the consultant.  Without such language their analysis is not going to be worth the $40,000 of taxpayers’ money that is being used to pay for it.  

Councilmember Crow stated that his amendment was for Q & A, not directing the actions of the consultant.

Mayor Welsch stated that she clearly understood the motion, but also believed that the consultant should be informed that Council's contact is limited to Q & A and they are not bound to comply with anything that goes beyond that.  She stressed the fact that the consultants already have a stringent deadline and that Council's desire is to have this report completed and deliberated on by the end of the month.  Therefore, she would encourage members to take all of this into account before contacting the consultant with numerous questions.  
Councilmember Jennings stated that Council's right to ask questions and offer input has already been incorporated into the contract; the kick-off meeting; Point 9, a review meeting; Point 10, incorporate comments and final presentation.  He did not think it was necessary for Council to be involved in anything outside of the parameters that have already been established. 
Councilmember Carr stated that in order to conduct a comprehensive analysis she believed the consultant should be made aware of Council's questions or concerns prior to Points 9 and 10.  It took 15 days from Council's vote on the 25th, and a resolution, to get this administration to issue an RFQ and did not believe this responsibility resided with Council.  The bottom line was that this amendment should be in writing to ensure that staff has no influence or authority to prohibit any member of Council for taking such actions.  If she was not provided with an opportunity to convey questions to the consultant on this important issue, she would not be in support of the direction this Council was heading.  
Councilmember Crow stated he truly believed that if this Council and the public have unanswered questions and based on Council's and this administration's reputation, he is convinced that the only way a bond issue would pass is if everybody is pulling in the same direction.  

Councilmember Jennings stated that Councilmember Crow and Carr's threats and attacks on other members of this Council are meaningless.  This has been a two-year process where there have been public hearings and Council has had numerous opportunities to review Chiodini's report and ask questions.  He questioned if it really was about the opportunity to ask more questions, or was it that they were biased to the process of building anew and simply want to override the will of the majority and scuttle a bond issue on this very important matter?

Councilmember Smotherson reminded Councilmember Jennings that this process he and other members of this Council are trying to direct was the same process that they voted against.  The point was that Councilmember Crow's amendment offers the entire Council an opportunity to ask those lingering questions. 

Councilmember Glickert stated he was a little hesitant to weigh-in on Councilmember Smotherson's comments since Ross & Baruzzini’s schedule provides Council ample opportunity to address their concerns and the point that was made regarding the need to address any concerns up front.  He stated that he was pleased to know that there will be a point person from the City to handle these issues, because constant interference will bog things down.  He noted that it would be great if Council could reach a consensus to ask the questions on the front side, obtain the answers, and then move on.
Councilmember Jennings stated that he supported a fair, unbiased process that helps this city determine whether to renovate or build a new police facility.  He thought that the process was fair and there were sufficient meetings where Council and citizens were able to ask numerous questions.  He feared that this is just another stall tactic, especially in light of the fact that several members of this Council have already reached out to this consultant, in spite of the fact that no vote had even been taken on whether or not to approve this contract.
Councilmember Smotherson reminded his colleagues that what Council was in the past, is different from what it is today, so some of their earlier actions may have little or no relevance.

Mayor Welsch stated that she did not understand why the addition of one new member justifies a review of the important decisions made by previous Councils. She stated that while it is true that she did not support the authorization of this contract, it does not mean that she is indifferent to making sure that it is handled in the most efficient manner possible.  So if the majority agrees to this amendment for Q&A, it should be conducted during a specific timeframe that allows the consultants to deal with them and then move on with the work outlined in the contract.  
Councilmember Jennings stated that it really did not matter if the population of this Council has changed, a vote is a vote; a consensus is a consensus; a resolution is a resolution and the end result remains the same.  

Councilmember Crow stated that he did not need to have a script written as to when and where he can have his questions answered. He said he did not understand the Mayor's continued need to prescribe a method by which Council should operate and if his colleagues did not understand the difference related to the changes that have been made on this Council, as it clearly impacts the work and credibility of this Council.

Councilmember Carr stated she was uncomfortable with somebody telling her when to do it and how to do it, because in her mind that comes as close to controlling or directing the process.  While a vote may be a vote, her recollection is that Council voted not to adopt the City's new logo, but as soon as Council's composition changed, this became the City's new logo.  Council does have the authority to revisit previously made decisions and make modifications, as long as they are legal and receive a majority vote.

Councilmember Jennings stated he thought Council had reached this point because compromises were made, yet, here they are again, still drawing lines in the sand.  Council's questions are important and should be asked, so he would simply encourage his fellow Councilmembers to let the process work the way it has been designed to work 

Roll Call Vote on Councilmember Crow's motion to amend was:

Ayes:  Councilmembers Carr, Crow and Smotherson
Nays:  Councilmembers Jennings, Glickert and Mayor Welsch
Motion to amend failed.
Mayor Welsch acknowledged that the rationale behind her nay vote is that the authority Council is seeking through this motion had already been provided in the contract.
Councilmember Glickert suggested scheduling a study session with the consultant where all of these questions could be addressed.  Mayor Welsch and Councilmember Jennings agreed.
Councilmember Carr expressed her opposition, noting that she did not think having the ability to sit down and talk with the consultant should not be controlled by a study session; which she considered to be worthless and non-productive.

Councilmember Jennings stated that he viewed this as a good compromise where transparent questions and answers could be asked and received by both Council and the public.   

Councilmember Crow applauded the Mayor for her interpretation of the contract regarding Council's ability to have direct contact and anticipated that staff would act in accordance with this understanding.  He agreed with Councilmember Carr that Study Sessions are scripted and not very productive.

Mayor Welsch clarified that her statement was a reflection of the statement Mr. Walker made earlier when Councilmember Crow first posed the question; "There is nothing in the contract that precludes Council from talking to the consultant".
Roll Call Vote on Councilmember Jennings' motion to a  pprove was:

Ayes:  Councilmembers Carr, Crow, Smotherson, Glickert, Jennings and Mayor Welsch
Nays:  None
L. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1. BILL 9286 – An ordinance amending schedule VII, Table VII-A - Stop Intersections, Chapter 300 Traffic Code, of the University City Municipal Code to revise traffic regulation as provided herein.  (REMOVED)
M. NEW BUSINESS 
RESOLUTIONS

1. Resolution 2016 – 15  A resolution for submission of a Municipal Park Grant application to complete design and construction at Janet Majerus Park.
Mayor Welsch moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Jennings.

Councilmember Smotherson stated he liked the idea of asphalt with a concrete edge and would like to postpone this resolution until Council has received additional information on the differences between asphalt and concrete.

Mayor Welsch asked Mr. Walker whether Councilmember Smotherson's request could be accomplished during the final design portion of this project.
Mr. Walker informed Councilmember Smotherson that it was essential for staff to comply with the deadlines established by the grant application.  His preference would be not to postpone and provide him with the information in the near future, if that was acceptable.  He noted that based on the information provided by the Public Works Director, the amount of money allocated is enough for either option.  Councilmember Smotherson agreed to do so.

Councilmember Jennings stated that concrete is usually twice the cost as asphalt but has a longer lifespan and requires less maintenance.  

Councilmember Carr asked Councilmember Smotherson if his concerns were based on the health and safety of residents using the pathway, as opposed to maintenance issues.  Councilmember Smotherson stated that his concerns were related to health and safety.

Councilmember Jennings asked Mr. Alpaslan if he would also provide Council with information on recycled rubber surfaces.

Voice vote on the motion to approve carried unanimously.  
2. Resolution 2016 – 16  A resolution for Fiscal Year 2015 – 2016 Budget Amendment #4
Councilmember Jennings moved to approve, was seconded by Mayor Welsch and the motion carried unanimously.
3. Resolution 2016 – 17  A resolution for Committed Fund Reserves for various funds
Councilmember Jennings moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Smotherson and the motion carried unanimously.

4. Resolution 2016 – 18  A resolution to amend Fiscal Year 17 budget to increase the city of University City’s contribution to the non-uniformed pension fund.    Requested by Councilmembers Carr and Smotherson
Councilmember Smotherson moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Carr.

Councilmember Carr stated the reason she has proposed Resolutions 18 through 20, be removed from the blanket resolution as presented at the last meeting was her belief that they represented issues that Council would be amenable to resolving.  The remaining resolutions, which she believed required greater scrutiny, were omitted based on her desire to ensure that Council's review encompassed a broader residential perspective, which can only be accomplished after a seventh member of Council is elected. 
Councilmember Jennings stated he is concerned about waiting to address some of the resolutions since they may be time-sensitive or have a negative impact on some businesses if Council elects to delay making any decisions.  
Voice vote on the motion carried unanimously.  

5. Resolution 2016 – 19  A resolution to reassign monies for Annex remediation to cost of temporary police station.    Requested by Councilmembers Carr and Smotherson
Councilmember Jennings moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Carr.
Councilmember Smotherson stated he would be interested to know why the cost of the remediation funds changed from $1.3 million to $1 million.  Mr. Walker informed Councilmember Smotherson that although he would have to provide him with the full details of this transaction at a later date, the reduction was a result of some expenditures already expensed with the facility.  Councilmember Smotherson questioned whether this amount represented the final cost.  Mr. Walker stated that the cost will more likely increase rather than decrease. 
Councilmember Jennings stated that he thought the numbers will always be a bit fuzzy, because of the contingencies related to housing a police department in a trailer park, which he found offensive and disgraceful.  He noted that University City’s Police Department has been recognized by the Department of Justice for its exceptional diversity and yet we have moved them from a condemned building to a trailer park.  University City managed to successfully build a brand new Fire Department facility, so what's the difference?  Perhaps Councilmembers need to reevaluate their priorities.

Councilmember Carr stated that the obvious difference is the fact that the federal government kicked in funds to a very large extent, for the Fire Station but those monies are no longer available.  She stated that she remembered Councilmember Jennings voting in favor of the trailer park, but does remember him yelling and screaming when she complained about police officers being housed in a building where they were subjected to chemical contamination.  This resolution was simply about voting on moving money allocated to the remediation of the annex to cover the rental and lease of the modulars. 

Mayor Welsch stated her belief was that this action was already approved in Resolution 2016-17, so she simply perceived this request as Council's demonstration of their true commitment to this movement of these funds.

Voice vote on the motion to approve carried unanimously.

6. Resolution 2016 – 20  A resolution to amend Fiscal Year 2017 budget to fund several Economic Development projects.    Requested by Councilmembers Carr and Smotherson
Councilmember Carr moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Jennings.

Councilmember Carr noted the following corrections:  Attachment A, for the Olive Blvd., Project should be amended to $60,000 rather than $63,000 and the additional $3,000 should be allocated to the Delmar Blvd. Project.   

Voice vote on the motion to approve carried unanimously.

7. Resolution 2016 – 21  A resolution to amend the Fiscal Year 2017 budget to fund several Economic Development projects.    Requested by Councilmember Glickert and Smotherson
Councilmember Smotherson moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Jennings.

Councilmember Carr stated she believed this resolution was a little more controversial and wished to read an email received from Karen Nielsen, former Executive Director of Clayton's Chamber of Commerce into the record.  "I would like to respond to a recent discussion on social media that I found troubling regarding the University City Chamber of Commerce, as well as my concern about the amount of money they continue to seek.  When I asked on Next Door about the Chamber becoming self-sufficient, volunteer Ellen Bern stated that the City's goal is to rejuvenate Olive and keep all commercial corridors strong.  First of all, a Chamber is not an arm of the City and therefore, should not be setting its goals.  While a Chamber and City both promote the community and share mutual goals, it is a member organization and should be defining its focus itself.  It is imperative that the Chamber stand on its own and have its own identity.  (Excerpt from Ms. Nielsen's email to Councilmember Carr.)

     Councilmember Carr noted that Ms. Nielsen was in charge of one of the region's most successful Chambers of Commerce.

Councilmember Smotherson stated that the reason he made this request is that after talking to Ken Rice, President of the Chamber of Commerce, he believed they came to a mutual understanding about his concerns regarding the Chamber having accountability.  Specifically with respect to representing all of the businesses on Olive and the need to communicate the progress they are making towards achieving financial independence to City Council.  So, he would like to give them an opportunity to make these adjustments and hopefully achieve some level of self-sufficiency.
Councilmember Crow asked Mr. Walker if there were other municipalities in St. Louis County that funded their Chamber of Commerce at the level that University City does.  Andrea Riganti, Director of Community Development, stated there are other municipalities that fund their Chamber of Commerce and some that do not.  She did not have the exact percentages with her this evening but would be happy to provide this information to Council.  
Mr. Jennings stated he has worked with Chambers in different communities and each city has their own set of challenges.   Clayton's Chamber is very unique, in that it is part of a rich, old boy's network, in a city with a totally different tax base and business climate.  University City is suffering and without support from the Chamber and U City in Bloom. The City would become a blighted community.  Chambers does not make money, they drive economic commerce.  So he does not think it was fair to make these comparisons, and to do so make him think this is just another case of people attacking the Chamber without knowing all of the dynamics.  He stated he had also talked with Mr. Rice, as well as several members, and is confident that they understand the City's position and are diligently working to become independent of the City.

     Councilmember Jennings noted that Create Space is a $1.3 million dollar project that the City is being asked to invest $150,000 in, which could be a great return on our invest.  

Mayor Welsch stated that many Chambers in this region and around the country do contract work for the communities in which they live.  If you look at the projects on the list; all of which benefit Olive Blvd, they are contract jobs which she thinks is appropriate for the City to ask the Chamber to do.  She reminded Council that Ellen Bern could not speak for the Chamber.  However those who can have informed Council that they believe a continued growth in membership will allow them to be self-supporting within the next few years.  University City's Chamber is approximately five years old with 130 members and Clayton's Chamber is 50 years old.  Yet, the business people she has met in this community are very supportive of their efforts and she thinks they deserve Council's support as well.  

     Mayor Welsch noted that she is also aware that Ms. Nielson has made several negative comments on social media about University City's Chamber, which causes her to question their propriety.  She does think that Olive and the 3rd Ward deserve the attention that the Chamber will be able to give them through these contracts and would like to thank Councilmembers Smotherson and Glickert for making this request.  

Councilmember Smotherson stated that he wished to clarify the fact that although he is not happy with the Chamber's progress; he is willing to support them in their efforts to do better.  

Councilmember Carr asked Mr. Walker if she could obtain a copy of the contracts between the Chamber and the City that Mayor Welsch referred to.   Mr. Walker stated that he did not believe the City possessed any physical contracts.

Mayor Welsch stated that she would stand corrected if she used the wrong term.  When she said contract, she was referring to agreements between the EDRST Board and organizations like U City in Bloom and the Chamber, for the services they render pursuant to the terms of those contracts/agreements.  The City does the same thing with respect to groups funded by the EDRST.    
Councilmember Carr stated her wish is that Council would hold off until a seventh member had been elected in order to get a fuller representation.  She questioned why Mr. Rice had never contacted herself or Mr. Crow and whether he will be presenting quarterly reports illustrating the Chamber's benchmarks to Council or the EDRST Board?  Councilmember Smotherson agreed that they would be presented to Council.   

Councilmember Carr stated that based on her understanding, monies provided to the Chamber are to be used to increase the City's revenue flow.  Therefore  every one of their projects should contribute to that concept in some form.  She was not sure that all of the projects listed produce any measurable results, she did believe that the Lunar New Year is one project that is certainly worth funding for a second year.

Councilmember Crow stated that the EDRST Board's intent was to only fund the Chamber for one year.  We are in year four or five and the Mayor is saying that they may be funding them for several more years.  He noted at some point, there has got to be a sunset.  
Mayor Welsch stated that although she may be wrong, she does not recall the EDRST Board saying that Chamber programs would only be funded for one year.  In fact, the Board has asked the Chamber to take on more responsibilities like the block party that was just held at North and South.  So oftentimes these are EDRST requests and not the Chamber’s.  

     In addition, she would ask Mr. Walker if the Department of Community Development could present Council with the complete EDRST packet from this past budget session so they can get a sense of the specific requests and questions related to how the activities they fund impact the economic development of the City as a whole.  When you look at the history of the EDRST over the past five or six years, you will see that their processes have intensified, and they are far more selective about the activities they recommend for funding.
Councilmember Jennings questioned whether the actual intent is a death sentence rather than a sunset, because in his opinion, some members simply want to kill the Chamber.  He urged Council to look at the Chamber's success, and ask the business community, their members and residents, what their opinions are.

Councilmember Carr stated that the issue is not that she is uninformed or misinformed.  Her conclusion was that this funding is excessive.  While there may be one or two projects that deserve short-term funding, the long-term health of the Chamber is being compromised if they continue to be an arm of the City.  She asked why some of this work conducted by the Chamber was not being handled by Community Development?

Councilmember Jennings questioned why Council's discussion was not focused on what they could do to create a win-win situation, perhaps by conducting research on how other Chambers have become successful?  Then we could work together to tweak, promote and support this organization so that it does benefit the City as a whole.  
Voice vote on Councilmember Smotherson's motion to approve carried by a majority, with nay votes from Councilmembers Crow and Carr.
BILLS

      Introduced by Councilmember Jennings

8. Bill 9289 – An ordinance amending Section 355.240 – closing time on Municipal Parking lots – exceptions, Chapter 355 traffic code of the University City Municipal Code, to revise traffic regulation as provided herein.  Bill No. 9289 was read for the first time.
Introduced by Mayor Welsch

9. BILL 9290 – An ordinance amending Chapter 10.48 of the University City Municipal Code, relating to parking meters, by repealing Sections 10.48.030, 10.48.070 and 103.48.100, thereof, relating to parking meter zones, fees and hours of operation, and enacting in lieu thereof new sections to be known as “Section 10.48.030 Parking Meters Zones, Section 10.48.040 Parking Time Limits, Section 10.48.070 Parking Meter Fees and Section 10.48.100 Hours of Operation,” thereby amending said sections so as to re-designate Parking Meter Zones, increase Parking Meter Fees from seventy-five cents ($0.75) to one dollar ($1.00) each 60 minutes.  Bill No. 9290 was read for the first time.
    Introduced by Councilmember Carr
10. BILL 9291 – An ordinance authorizing the City Manager to execute an agreement with the Metropolitan St. Louis Sewer District (MSD) for reimbursement of the cost of a Federal Corps of Engineers Flooding Reduction study for the upper River des Peres area.  Bill No. 9291 was read for the first time.
Councilmember Jennings asked Mr. Walker if he could provide him with the dollar amount of this reimbursement.  Mr. Walker stated that it was $65,000.  
N. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (continued if needed)
Thomas Jennings, 7055 Forsyth, University City, MO
Mr. Jennings stated that it was insane that there is even a discussion about whether Council should have the ability to present questions to the consultant.  Council needs to get all of this information out to citizens and doing it any other way is the wrong approach.  
O. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS
1. Boards and Commission appointments needed
2. Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions
3. Boards, Commissions and Task Force minutes
4. Other Discussions/Business
P. COUNCIL COMMENTS
Councilmember Jennings stated that he volunteered at the block party held on North & South, where he met a lot of new University City businesses.  In fact, there was so much involvement by the community that he is going to ask the Chamber and this Council, if they would be supportive in planning another block party at the corner of Olive and Hanley.
     Councilmember Jennings thanked all of the volunteers who helped to make the National Night Out and Back to School Rally a success by serving almost 4,000 people.

     The University High School Alums will be hosting their first Walk of Pride.  This event provides Alums with an opportunity to meet, mentor and encourage students by welcoming them back to school. 

     Councilmember Jennings stated that he has been attending United Against Gun Violence panel discussions hosted by Faith Community, and would like to invite everyone to attend

the next discussion, "Let's Talk More Gun Sense," on Tuesday,  August 16th, at the newly- renovated Gate Church on Etzel.  Guest speakers include Captain Carol Jackson; Chester Deans, Director of Fathers’ United; Minster Donald Muhammad with the Nation of Islam; Rabbi Susan Talve, Central Reform Congregation; Minister Glen Rogers, Former Police Chief/Activist and Sultan Muhammad of Real Talk, a teen empowerment program.

Councilmember Crow stated he is very pleased to see that the Mayor was able to participate in this meeting via Skype and hoped that all members of Council will be provided with the protocols necessary to utilize this method should the need arise.   
     Councilmember Crow stated that if, in fact, this City is going to move forward with a bond issue it might to wise to look at the press University City continues to receive; citizens do read this stuff.  
· A half-page article in the Post Dispatch on the dangers and frustration that outsourcing of 
EMS have caused;
· Several supervisory issues coming forth from the Attorney General's office regarding the 
City's lack of compliance with the Sunshine Law  
· A lawsuit filed against the City by the ACLU, and 

· A request for an investigation by the Department of Justice

As you roll through these items it's kind of hard to say that all of these entities are wrong.  This City's creditability is at stake, so he hoped that as Council moves forward, they gain a level of humility whenever any errors have been made.

Councilmember Crow stated that a resident of the 1st Ward was brutally beaten a couple of weeks ago at the Delmar Metro Bus Stop, and he believes it is important for everyone to contact the Mayor for the City of St. Louis about the need for safety and security at this Metro Station, which so many residents use on a daily basis.  
Mayor Welsch stated that she would like to follow-up on Councilmember Jennings' comments about the block party, which many of the businesses in that area, including the U City Shul, helped to organize.  There were approximately 1500 people in attendance, representing one of the most diverse events she has ever attended in University City.  She stated that after the party she received so many comments from residents asking that more parties be conducted around the community, that she believed Councilmember Jennings' suggestion is a good one, especially in terms of community development.
     Businesses in that area will be meeting in the near future to discussion establishing their own Special Business District, similar to the one in the Loop.  They have also asked the Chamber to look into developing Delmar and 1-70 as a commercial business district.
Councilmember Jennings stated that he was taught that there are always three sides to every story; his side, her side, and the truth.  And since you won't always get the truth from the media, and perhaps, even this administration, it becomes extremely important for Council to make sure that the truth does get told. 
     He acknowledged that he was the one who brought up the Justice Department investigation because he strongly believes that this City has discriminated against the Police Department and should be held accountable.  These City employees are under attack locally, nationally, and are now being forced to deal with terrorism and cyber crimes.  So to waste $25 million dollars trying to renovate an old building, when they need the technology and weaponry necessary to be prepared for the 22nd Century, just seems like a crime.  
     In reference to the violence as Councilmember Crow spoke of, he agreed that we are living in challenging times.  Councilmember Jennings would really like to see this Council come together and lead this region on how to deal with the violence this community is experiencing.  It is time for Council to put aside their differences and come together to do a job like it has never been done before.  
Q. ADJOURNMENT
Councilmember Glickert adjourned the meeting at 8:20  p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Joyce Pumm
City Clerk, MRCC/CMC
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